
24 February 2003

Hon Wendy Edmond

Minister for Health

GPO Box 48

Brisbane Q 4001

Dear Minister,

Re: Re-negotiation of Australian Health Care Agreement

You would have recently received a submission from the Public Hospitals Health and Medicare Alliance of Queensland (PHHAMAQ) regarding issues of concern relating to the re-negotiation of the Australian Health Care Agreement (AHCA).  As you would be aware, the Queensland Nurses’ Union (QNU) is an active member of PHHAMAQ and we are writing to you now to formally place on record our support for their recent submission to you.

Although we are concerned about all 23 issues raised in the PHHAMAQ submission, there are a number of issues that are of particular concern to the QNU at the present time and we wish to briefly draw these to your attention.

1. The impact on current nursing shortages on the delivery of health and aged care services. You are well aware of the QNU’s long held concerns with regards to the current nursing shortages and the impact this is having on the delivery and quality of health and aged care services in this state. We have now had a Senate Inquiry into Nursing and a National Review of Nursing Education with various detailed recommendations arising from both processes. What is missing is a considered and coordinated policy response to these recommendations by government at the state and federal level.  This is urgently required and the QNU places on record its willingness to be involved in finding solutions to the issues that currently confront nursing.  We are extremely concerned that the delays in attacking the issues highlighted by these two reviews serve to reinforce a substitution agenda that seriously jeopardizes the quality of health and aged care services in this state.  The expert working group on workforce matters that report to the Health Ministers highlighted the need for workforce planning to receive priority attention.  Nursing workforce planning requires particular attention given that it is, according to the Commonwealth Department of Employment and Workplace Relations Skills Shortage Assessment process, the most significant area of skills shortage in Australia at present.  
2. The current shortfall in funding for public health services. Following the meeting of state health Ministers on 4 February 2003 a communiqué was issued that highlighted that a shortfall currently exits in funding for health services.  Health Minister’s estimate that funding indexation of 7.96% in the first year alone is required to cover increases in cost, demographic and non-demographic growth. We believe that the funding shortfall is exacerbated for Queensland given the significant population growth this state has seen in recent years that is expected to continue. The QNU is extremely concerned about the impact that this funding shortfall is having currently on the delivery of public health services in this state. There is a great deal of discussion and concern within Queensland Health at present about the current budget situation. We believe the magnitude of the current budget overrun in Queensland Health is approaching $150 million. It is apparent that the health budget and resources provided are inadequate to meet the demand for services, a point made in the joint communiqué of health ministers last week.  It is therefore inappropriate to scapegoat individual health mangers for failing to manage demand in the context of inadequate budget allocations. The effect of the budget shortfalls is being felt in growing and unsustainable workloads for nurses and other health workers, lengthening of waiting list queues and the diminution of quality of care provided.  Although the QNU is confident that nursing workloads can be managed through the appropriate implementation of the Business Planning Framework – Nursing Resources, as agreed to by the parties during the interim award processes in the Australian Industrial Relations Commission in October 2002, this process will not address the demand for services and the budget required to meet this demand. According to the Report on Government Services 2003 (page 9.5), in 2000-2001, per person government recurrent expenditure on public hospitals was $776 for Australia and ranged from $969 in NT to $660 in Qld.  Although it is acknowledged that government funding for public health services has increased since the election of the Goss government it is obvious that more needs to be done. Urgent budgetary corrective action is required in Queensland now – this cannot wait until the AHCA is re-negotiated.
3. The Commonwealth’s 30% rebate for private health insurance.  As acknowledged by the communiqué issued by the state/territory Health Minister’s on 4 February and the research commissioned by them by John Deeble, the Commonwealth’s 30% rebate for private health insurance has been a dismal policy failure. It is inequitable (and serves to foster inequity and undermine the universality of Medicare), has not reduced pressure on the public health system and has promoted demand for non-essential health services, especially through the funding of ancillary services.  This scheme should be scrapped and the $2.5 billion per annum re-directed towards providing services in the public system that are universally available to all based on need and not ability to pay. (Note: Points 2, 3, 4 and 5 are particularly inter-related.)
4. Undermining of the concept of universality that underpins Medicare and the potential establishment of a two-tiered health system.  The health policy shift that has occurred under the Howard government (evidenced by incentives such as the 30% rebate for private health insurance) is serving to undermine Medicare by stealth.  Such policies serve to promote the development of a two-tiered inequitable health system where the wealthy gain preferential access to health care.  This shift is totally rejected by the QNU.  It should be noted that the recent Romanow Royal Commission into The Future of Health Care in Canada also rejected this approach. It is essential that the community be genuinely engaged in a debate about the implications of this shift as well as the best way to ensure that health needs and expectations are met in an equitable fashion within the context of a universal health system. 
5. The increasing shift to user-pays approaches in health care.  Linked inextricably to point 4 above is the shift that has been increasing in recent years to user pays systems in health. This shift is also rejected by the QNU as it reinforces inequities that exist for socio-economically disadvantaged in our community who also face the greatest health problems.  The Smart State: Health 2020 mentions the potential for further user pays charges in health if funding through taxation for such services continues to be inadequate.  We call upon the government to facilitate a genuine debate with the community on this issue as a matter of urgency.  Research released this month by Wilson and Beusch at the Australian National University (Taxes and social spending: The shifting demands of the Australian public) identifies there is support among voters for higher taxes if these are linked to universal health programmes such as Medicare.  The link between taxes and universal services and benefits is the key point here, one that the shift in federal government health policy in recent years has served to undermine.
6. The impact in the decline in bulk billing and the impact this is having on hospital based Accident and Emergency and midwifery services.  The impact that the serious decline in bulk billing is having on hospital emergency department services has also been highlighted by the Health Minister’s communiqué of 4 February.  A point that has not been made public, is the impact of the decline in bulk billing on the demand for Ante-natal Clinics and midwifery services in public hospitals.  As out of pocket expenses increase at GPs offering “share-care”, women are turning to the public system for their ante-natal care.  The result is that clinics are getting bigger, waiting times are increasing and clients are becoming dissatisfied with delays in service.   Urgent corrective action is required to address this downward trend in bulk billing and this must, in our view, incorporate a review of the current fee for service arrangements for doctors. 
7. The potential negative impact of trade liberalization on health care. The PHHAMAQ submission highlighted the potential negative impact that trade liberalization could have on public health services.  This issue received some considerable attention in the previously mentioned Canadian Romanow report.  We strongly recommend that close consideration be given to this issue by the Queensland government.  Even though this may not be seen o be a “main game” issue, a real potential exists for the standards to be compromised and the universality of our health system to be undermined by stealth through globalization.  For example, the QNU is aware that Switzerland and South Korea have sought “relaxation” of nursing regulation and educational preparation though the current round of GATS (General Agreement on Trade in Services) negotiations.  The Queensland government is encouraged to take a close interest in this issue to ensure openness, transparency and accountability to ensure that no diminution of public health (and other public services) can occur through trade liberalisation.  We strongly encourage you to make submissions to the upcoming  Senate Inquiries into GATS.
8. The need for a wide ranging commission of inquiry into community needs and expectations with regards to health care in Australia.  The QNU strongly believes that the time has come for a wide ranging national Commission of Inquiry into the Future of Health Care in Australia.  Such an inquiry could be run along the lines of the recent Romanow inquiry in Canada.  Although Queensland has held some public consultations on key issues of concern through the Smart State: Health 2020 process, this has been a process that was limited to Queensland only and is not as far reaching as the Romanow inquiry.  We are calling upon the Queensland government to support a wide reaching national inquiry into the future of health care in this country.
The QNU appreciates the significance of the current AHCA negotiations and the difficulties experienced to date.  It is unfortunate that many areas of policy agreement between the federal and state/territory governments (as evidenced by the reports of the expert working groups established by the health Ministers) could be jeopardized because of arguments over levels of funding.  We wish you every success in achieving a fair outcome for Queensland in this process.
As PHHAMAQ stated in their submission to you, it is essential that a range of views be considered in this (and future) rounds of AHCA negotiations.  To date it appears that the views of doctors and health economists have dominated. It is our firm belief that the requisite cultural shift will not occur in health until such time that input is sought from consumers and a range of health clinicians.  The QNU places on record our willingness to be involved in any future consultations on the future of health and aged care services in this country.
Thank you for taking the time to consider the issues highlighted above.  I would be happy to meet with you to discuss these issues and other concerns raised in the PHHAMAQ submission should you so desire.

Yours sincerely,

Gay Hawksworth

SECRETARY
